ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 11

From John Hoffmann

Well, as described in the pages of Riverfront Times, I have lumbered over to my computer a few times and finally produced another “rambling” newsletter. I’m hoping you did not see the profile of me in the RFT, but if you did, I have this question: Why are aldermen afraid to tell a reporter what they think of me on the record? Some were happy to give comments only if their names were not used. I especially liked the comment, “Why get into a pissing contest with a skunk?” I wonder why, if someone is going to give a spiffy quote like that, that they would not want their name used? I also wonder why a newspaper or magazine prints non-attributable quotes. Now when I did magazine reporting, I’d not name some sources that would likely get fired for supplying information to me. Nobody on the board of aldermen is going to get fired for saying something about me. Well…I seem to be rambling…here is the latest newsletter. 

THE TRASH DOUBLE CROSS or HOW STEVE FONS LEFT 25% OF THE CITY UNREPRESENTED ON A CRUCIAL VOTE: When the Town and Country Solid Waste Task Force voted 4-0 on July 23 to bid out trash collection on a ward by ward basis, it was to ensure that smaller companies such as the two Sanders Hauling companies would be able to competitively bid to continue providing trash collection service in Town and Country. It was clear that neither Sanders company could possibly bid on a citywide contract, but either one could bid on a contract for one ward. The majority of subdivisions that want rear-yard pickup - either by choice or as required under homeowner association rules - are in Wards 1 and 2. Either Sanders company could serve a single ward.

At a meeting called by Chairman Steve Fons on Thursday, October 16, when all members knew I was out of the country, Fons suggested that the companies bidding for contracts give a single bid that would blend the cost of at-the-curb and rear-yard pickup. The services are two completely different things; why should residents in Wards 3 or 4 subsidize trash pickup for folks in Wards 2 or 1 that prefer or require rear yard pickup?

Then the Big Double Cross. Fons called for a vote to overturn the trash contracts by ward and called for a vote on a single citywide contract. The reason for this was to avoid any residents being upset by another resident’s having a cheaper trash contract.

However, in forcing this alternative, the Solid Waste Task Force made it impossible for the small local business person, who has been providing a service to a portion of Town and Country, to be able to participate in the bidding process. Phil Behnen went along with Fons and voted for it, while Ward 1 Alderwoman Nancy Avioli voted against it. 

Now Fons could have waited 5 days for my return but instead called for an immediate vote that eliminated the representative of 25% of the city’s residents from participating. If this action isn’t overturned by the full board, Fons will have eliminated the only small minority-owned businesses that are serving residents of Town and Country in favor of big businesses. I personally do not care if Sanders wins a contract, but they ought to have an opportunity to bid on it. 

Up until October, representatives of both Sanders companies have been attending the Solid Waste Task Force meetings. Why? Because I called them up and told them when meetings were scheduled, as I thought it was in their best interests to be there. Their presence in the room certainly keeps Fons from making untoward side comments or slick moves from happening. Of course with me out of town, neither a city hall staffer nor Fons bothered to call them. You might say that Sanders Hauling could have checked the city’s website, but I’m not so sure that they could have which is why I always made sure to tell them in advance.

Thank goodness the Sylvester Brown column in the Thursday Oct. 30  St. Louis Post-Dispatch got this issue out into the public. If you did not see it…here is the link… 

http://www.stltoday.com/stltoday/news/columnists.nsf/sylvesterbrownjr/story/310314177BBCF59F862574F2000D40C3?OpenDocument

WHAT I REALLY THINK: After Steve Fons pulled this stunt…I have done a 180…I think that what we currently have isn’t that bad if we tweak the ordinance and step up enforcement. Let the residents hire and fire who they want. Still, make the city wide requirement for rear-yard pickup only, with any HOA able to opt-out for curbside pickup. Every subdivision will be one or the other. Require specific pickup days for specific areas of town to reduce the number of days trash is being collected in specific neighborhoods. Require at least one day set aside for trash pickup, one day set aside for recycling pickup and one day set aside for yard-waste pickup. License trash haulers as we do now. Have either administrative fines for violations by haulers or municipal court fines, or both, with the possibility of revoking a hauler’s license for continued violations. 

THE POLICE COMMISSION…THE BIG DUST-UP or WHAT A DIFFERENCE A MONTH MAKES. The Police Commission meeting was held on Tuesday, October 21. It was interesting on several different levels. 

The meeting began with an awards presentation. One went to Ward 2 resident Tom Woodward who had worked with the command staff to put together a business notification system where local businesses are sent criminal suspects’ information ASAP when shoplifters or bad check writers are hitting businesses in the area. The other award went to a young man, who while in the drive-thru lane at Taco Bell observed police cars racing to Manchester Meadows and then saw a person walking out of the woods and getting into a car on the parking lot, driving east on Manchester. He called the police and his description of the car helped solve the robbery of the Linens ’n Things store. 

Next was the simple administrative matter of approving the minutes of the September meeting, which turned out to be not so simple. Chairman, Ald. Jon Benigas asked if there were any additions for the minutes. Commissioner W. Thomas Reeves claimed he was at the September meeting but arrived late and asked to be added to those listed present. This was an interesting request since I don’t remember him being there, nor did the police captain keeping the minutes and at least one member of the public that attended the meeting. Reeves had showed up late for the August meeting, but I don’t remember his being at the September meeting at all. The police captain who was keeping the meetings had seen another commission member arrive 20 minutes late and listed him correctly in the minutes as being present. 

A former high-ranking federal prosecutor and current federal administrative law judge, Jim Steitz had sent a letter to Mayor Dalton in September listing all the absences of police commissioners over the last 12 months. The list included one commissioner who had missed 78% of the meetings (7 of 9) and two commissioners who missed 55% (5 of 9). The question was asked why the three had not been removed. Instead of responding, the mayor, in October, announced his intention to reappoint two of the three to the police commission. 

Judge Steitz was at the September meeting and was seated next to me at the October meeting. When Commissioner Reeves claimed he was at the September meeting and asked that the minutes be changed, the judge shouted out, “You weren’t here. He was not here and every one of you who was here knows it.” 

At that point, Commissioner Allen Allred turned and demanded to know who he thought he was to interrupt a meeting and challenge a commissioner. The judge said he was a resident of Town and Country who was at the last meeting and he could say when someone was lying about being there and added that Commissioner Allred didn’t know if Comm. Reeves was there or not, since Comm. Allred also was absent from the September meeting. By this time, both were standing bumping chests (I’d say they were nose to nose, but the judge was a former basketball player and coach, with more than a few inches on Commissioner Allred.) 

The two had to be separated by two police captains. As Comm. Allred was sitting back down, he snapped, “You want to interrupt meetings, you should apply to be a police commissioner.” The judge shot back, “I have!” He has, as a former state, federal prosecutor and judge, and was not nominated by the mayor for the commission. In the last 2 months he had a better attendance record than a number of the commissioners nominated for reappointment. It turned out the meeting was the first one after the letter was sent to the mayor regarding commissioners’ failure to attend meetings. Comm. Allred had missed 80% of the last 10 meetings and Comm. Reeves, who has missed 70% of meetings, were both present. Despite not being at the September meeting and having that pointed out, the commission approved the amended minutes that placed Reeves at the meeting. 

Commissioner Allred has reapplied for the commission. A number of other commissioners have reapplied and are set to be reappointed, including Commissioner Reeves, and another commissioner who has missed 60% of the last 10 meetings. 

I have drafted an amendment to the city code that would forbid the mayor from reappointing any commissioners who have missed more than 40% of Police Commission meetings in any 12-month period. 

I am sure, in the case of Commissioner Reeves, that he simply has limited time. He is the president of a St. Louis bank, he is on the Board of Directors of Grand Center, he is a commissioner on the Metropolitan Taxi Commission, a state body that passes rules and regulations and collects license fees and fines. He is also a member of MOHELA (Missouri Higher Education Loan Authority), a state organization that provides student loans and invests money. Comm. Reeves is also on the MOHELA Audit Committee. MOHELA is currently under fire over a recent state audit and complaints from colleges about not receiving funds from MOHELA.  His attendance record with MOHELA and the Taxi Commission is pretty good. 

In the case of Commissioner Allred, he perhaps was busy for the last year because he is a state committeeman for the Republican Party. Now I personally have a problem with anyone who is an office holder within a partisan political party holding an appointed government office. You are just begging for charges of “politics” or accusations of favoritism. It is especially sensitive if the appointment involves the police. You should always strive to keep partisan politics out of any oversight of the police. 

If passed, my amendment would also prohibit the mayor from appointing anyone to a city commission who is currently appointed to another city, county, state or federal commission or board. This would avoid conflicts of interest and scheduling conflicts that would result in someone missing meetings. of It would also prohibit the mayor’s appointing anyone who holds office in a partisan political party. 

HANG UP AND DRIVE: After the September Police Commission when all the commissioners voted that they felt driving while talking on a cell phone was dangerous and should be banned, but not by Town and Country (instead by the state), it seemed like the cell phone ordinance was finally dead. At that meeting, Commissioner Don Larsen also ripped me for these newsletters, something that did not seem to match up with anything on the agenda. Commissioner Larsen and I later spoke about that and agreed to somewhat disagree.

At the October meeting, Commissioner Larsen came with a lot of research he had collected that confirmed cell phones and driving were a very bad mix. While he was not ready to propose an ordinance, he did recommend that the subject be kept alive and that the police commission do several things. First, he felt that the commission should recommend that city leaders, including the mayor and the police chief, send a letter to every household in Town and Country stating the facts on the dangers of driving and cell phone use and urging families to stop using phones while they drive. This is the education approach, which is the first step that should be taken in addressing any problem.

Next, he made a suggestion that the two police captains seemed to try to steer the discussion away from. Comm. Larsen said Town and Country should look at passing an ordinance (to ban phone use while driving) jointly in cooperation with other cities. Capt. Gary Hoelzer, filling in for Chief John Copeland, kept going back to how the chief brought up the subject before a regional traffic group and found no interest in pursuing any legislation about cell phone bans. Comm. Larsen had more in mind. He thought that if Town and Country joined with Frontenac, Des Peres or Chesterfield in passing similar cell phone use while driving bans, that there would be more area acceptance. 

At the October 27 Board of Aldermen meeting, Chairman Jon Benigas stated that the Police Commission flatly was against a citywide ban on cell phones. I do not believe this is the case at all. I believe that Commissioner Larsen and several others were interested in keeping the door open for either a cell phone/driving ban in conjunction with similar ordinances being passed in neighboring municipalities or a “Failure to Provide Full Time and Attention While Operating a Motor Vehicle” ordinance that would cover cell phone use and other distracted driving issues (putting on makeup, reading the paper, etc) as possibly a secondary offense… meaning an officer has to see another violation before he could write a citation for this one. 

Staff, at the request of Commission Larsen, agreed to contact other similar sized municipalities (in Ohio and New Jersey) that have cell phone driving bans to gather information on their success rate.

I jumped in and interviewed the deputy chief of police in Brooklyn, OH. Here is the interview synopsis that I sent the police commissioners:

Brooklyn has a number of similarities to Town and Country. The city’s population is 11,000. The police force consists of 33 officers and a communications division. The city has a strong tax base as it is the home to the headquarters of the Cleveland Plain Dealer and American Greetings. The city has two major interstate highways dissecting the town, I-71 and I-480. The town is 4½ square miles and, by the description of the city from Chief Mielke, you had the impression of housing stock similar to Brentwood, with some colonial homes and a number of bungalows. 

Chief Mielke stated that Brooklyn passed a cell phone driving ban in 1999. He stated that Brooklyn was also the first community in Ohio to enact a law requiring the wearing of seatbelts, which was passed in 1969. He stated that the community, as the first city to pass both laws, is proud to be a leader in highway safety. 

Concerning the cell phone driving ban, Chief Mielke said the city began with an education campaign and posted signs at all 33 entrances to the city informing drivers of the law. He stated at first the fine for using a cell phone while driving was a $3 and that the city used the low fine as part of the educational component of the new law. He continued that the fine was increased to $24 and then to $95 in 2005. 

Chief Mielke stated that, since they passed the law at the beginning of cell phone popularity, he has not seen much change in the number of people using cell phones while driving, which he thought was a positive considering the huge increase in the number of people who now have cell phones compared to the number that owned them in 1999. 

He added that it is a common sight to see motorist’s arms suddenly come down or motorists dropping cell phones when they see a marked police car. He did say that he has also noticed many more people using Blue Tooth and other hands-free cell phones while driving, which the Brooklyn law allows. 

The department now averages about 380 cell phone driving citations a year according to Chief Mielke. He said traffic officers write cell phone citations at will, with some patrol officers doing regular on-view enforcement while others use the ordinance as another enforcement tool providing an additional legal reason to stop a car. 

“We sometimes get complaints filed on us for not writing enough cell phone driving tickets,” said Chief Mielke, explaining how the community has accepted the law and the traffic safety reasons behind it. 

Brooklyn has not been alone in the Cleveland area with cell phone driving bans. Chief Mielke said two other cities copied the Brooklyn ordinance and now have similar laws. 

CUTS: Capt. Hoelzer, while going over future budget items, dropped the idea of having a very expensive website designed by the folks at REGIS, the police computer group. The idea was to make the same survey regarding police contacts that is now being done much more cost-effectively through the mail, available online.

THE WHEELS ON THE POLICE CAR GO ROUND AND ROUND: Capt. Kranz was asked by a commissioner how the new Dodge Chargers were holding up. He mentioned that they had experienced some tire wear issues. From my experience in fleet management, the captain failed to mention the traditional problem with Chrysler products…front-end problems causing excessive tire wear. When you buy soft rubber, speed-rated tires, you are talking serious money if you are having tire wear issues. 

THE GET OUT OF THE STREET ORDINANCE: In August, I observed solicitors working the intersection of Clayton Road and Woods Mill, walking in the traffic lanes trying to get donations from motorists stopped at traffic lights. It used to amaze me when I lived in Maryland how the county would crack down on jay-walking violations after a number of pedestrian accidents but refused to crack down on people selling stuff or begging in intersections. 

Town and Country has an ordinance about this, which bans soliciting at certain stop-lighted intersections. The ordinance is basically unconstitutional because it uses such words as “commercially solicit.” This would seemingly allow campaigning and seeking donations for charity or church groups ore just plain begging. The fact is that motorists are being intimidated: strapped into their cars, struck in traffic and having people walk up to them and tap on the window. It also interferes with the normal flow of traffic and is not safe for the people walking in the street.

The city attorney agreed with my position that the ordinance was too vague and is unconstitutional. In August, I wrote an ordinance that never mentioned solicitation and simply addresses the fact that it is illegal to walk in traffic lanes or anywhere else on the roadway except at a crosswalk at all intersections with stoplights. WANTING TO BE A TEAM PLAYER AND NOT A UNILATERALIST (so as not to upset Ald. Fred Meyland-Smith), I sent a copy of the ordinance to Ald. Jon Benigas and asked for it to be placed before the Police Commission. Ald. Benigas wrote back (we are still in August now) that he would put it September’s meeting agenda. When I arrived at the September meeting, I discovered my ordinance was not on the agenda. I found that it was not on the October agenda either. What is the point of being a team player if they keep you on the bench? I then submitted the bill to the October 27 Board of Aldermen agenda. I copied Benigas. At the police commission meeting, he asked me if I would consider presenting this ordinance to the police commission at the November meeting. I agreed, but when you have a 2-year term, wasting 3 months is a lot of time. 

PUBLIC WORKS AND STORM WATER: This meeting was held on Monday night October 20 after the 2-hour deer meeting. Craig Wilde gave a 30-minute presentation to both the Parks and Public Works Commissions on the progress of the new sidewalk (trails) plan along Clayton Road. The work has not even gone to engineers yet and is not expected to be completed for 2 years.  We hire an engineering firm in 2009.

SOUND WALLS: A number of residents from Middlebury Lane and Kings Cove, streets sandwiched between Old Woods Mill and the new divided Highway 141, were present to make a pitch for sound walls. They told the commission that years ago MoDOT had planned the new Hwy 141 to be at a lower level, but later raised it, creating noise issues. They also maintain that the improvements north of Hwy 40 and the approved new construction to widen and add lanes from Conway Road to Olive will increase the amount of traffic and speeds, thus increasing sound levels. 

MoDOT currently has matching fund programs (if state funds are available at all) to match with city funds for construction of new sound walls. The homeowners have to have noise levels that meet MoDOT standards for excessive noise. Boy, do they have that! I sat in front of several of these houses and was amazed by the noise level. One resident said she has her house listed for sale but every time someone comes over to look at the house, they get out of the car, hear the highway and leave. I can understand the problem. I would do the same. This isn’t a case of homeowners building their houses next to an airport or a divided highway. The divided highway came after the houses were built. One resident stated he would be happy to match a portion for the construction of a sound wall if the state or city could not, because the increase in property values for his property would be immediate. 

I hope to get a plan in effect that will require the city to take decibel reading and document a resident’s complaint with a written a report before contacting MoDOT to get involved. This would give the resident some sort of document that confirms there is a problem. 

Also there should be political pressure applied to MODOT to include sound walls for this area in their project plans for the next work along Hwy 141. 

The Mason Ridge Crosswalk: Members looked at this and several suggested doing nothing as the complainers will eventually forget it. However, several others agree that the crosswalk and area around it on Mason Ridge need better pavement markings and signage. The one thing everyone on the PW-SW Commission agrees on that is in conflict with Ald. Fred Meyland-Smith’s opinion, is that the intersection does not need a stoplight (at $100,000), to stop traffic on Clayton Road so people can cross Mason Ridge without being mowed down by people who run the existing the stop sign while making right turns onto Clayton Road,. 

I was disappointed getting back to town to see that the crosswalk had not been enlarged and more pavement markings had not been applied to the street at the crosswalk. Added, north on Mason Ridge, was a new sign about 300-350 feet ahead of the intersection, along with pavement markings warning of a crosswalk ahead. It was okay, but it was so far from the intersection that a cut-thru driver would easily forget about it by the time s/he reached the intersection. Also, the pavement markings for the warning message were much better than the painted crosswalk. We really need to improve the marking of the crosswalk itself. 

THE FIRE STATION: Everyone who went to the firehouse agreed it has issues that need to be addressed, especially such things as the HVAC problems and replacing the 20-year-old carpet. Director of Public Works Craig Wilde mentioned that some items are major in scope and it would be stupid to put down new carpet only to have it damaged during removal and installation of new heating and cooling equipment or dropped ceilings. As bad as he carpet is, it is likely to be the last thing replaced. 

SNOW AGAIN: The commission approved a new snow policy: Craig Wilde simply eliminated about 100 words from the last policy, which the board first accepted and then rejected when the president of the Thornhill Trustees complained that the free snowplowing of two lanes was not good enough. 

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING OCT. 27: This was a very short meeting. Three members were not present. Ward 1 was not represented at all as Lynn Wright and Nancy Avioli were both missing and Fred Meyland-Smith was not at the meeting. 

The proposed gate on Topping Road was back on the agenda. It was continued with the knowledge of all parties involved. This bill was originally continued six times before it was voted down on August 25. The mayor placed it back on the agenda for reconsideration in late September. It has now been continued twice more after it was finally defeated the first time.

The mayor’s list of appointments to various boards was continued by the mayor.

Missouri Baptist Hospital wants a new sign on the building and new signs at their new entrance at Country Aire and Ballas. I have no idea why, but MO Bap. requested a continuance. They clearly need the signage at the new entrance. 

A resolution to hire a traffic engineer to study the intersection of Mason Ridge and Clayton and two other intersections west of Mason Ridge was withdrawn as all the aldermen present were concerned about spending money for locations other than Mason Ridge. Fred Meyland-Smith is a proponent of a possible crosswalk at the Templeton Place Subdivision and, as we mentioned in the Public Works section of this newsletter, was interested in a $100,000 traffic light at Clayton and Mason Ridge. The five aldermen present and the mayor in the work session commented that there would be no money available for any new stoplights along Clayton Road. 

THE MISSED MEETING: The October 13 Board of Aldermen meeting was the one that I missed. As I have stated in the past, there is nothing in the ordinances about aldermen getting paid vacation days, so I refunded 50% of my October paycheck to the city’s general fund in advance. 

The report from the meeting only had one item of real interest…The Westminster Christian Academy Plan. WCA dropped the indoor hockey rink from their plans, citing it would be too expensive. No kidding! In the September 22 public hearing before the Board of Aldermen meeting, the headmaster (in response to a question from me) promised they would not hide rental payments of the hockey rink by other schools under the guise of “donations.” I did not see how they could fund construction and ongoing maintenance of an ice rink without the ice rink generating constant income. Of course, the fear was the ice rink would turn into a commercial enterprise and create complaints from neighboring subdivisions, the nursing home and retirement condo residents. 

The football stadium lights remained off the table. But come on, we all know they will be back on the table, especially since the folks at WCA said they would later come back and make a request for the lights. To me, this is something that is holding the neighbors who oppose the lights hostage. I think it is shameful and stupid that the matter is not simply settled now. 

The rezoning of the property and the site plan for the building and football field passed by a unanimous vote. Apparently I must have been doing an excellent impression of Claude Rains, because I received a thank you note from the headmaster for my vote. (For younger readers, besides portraying Captain Renault in Casablanca, Rains appeared as Hollywood’s first invisible man.) 

Another item of note from the meeting: Alderman Bill Kuehling moved to change the proposed contract for auditing service from 3 years to 1 year. The current auditor has done the last 6 years’ audits and Bill thought 9 years by the same firm was not responsible as another firm should review the books and past audits. 

ELECTION WATCH: The one election item I’m watching closely is the West County EMS and Fire Protection District bond issue that would raise property taxes in the district 12.5 cents to 75 cents per $100 assessed valuation. Town and Country is not in the fire district, but contracts with the district to provide fire service. The current contract went into effect for 5 years on January 1, 2006. Six weeks later the fire district used uniformed firefighters to obtain signatures of Town and Country residents to get a ballot proposal to annex the city into the fire district, which would have increased everyone’s tax bill by hundreds or thousands of dollars for what residents were getting for nothing. Under protest the ballot proposal was withdrawn. 

If this bond issue fails, I can see the fire district trying another annexation attempt or negotiating a new contract at a much higher rate than the current contract, knowing there are no other likely fire departments or districts to compete with for fire and EMS services. I believe in 2009, with 2 years to go on the fire contract, that it is important for the city to look at all other options, including starting our own fire department or merging fire service with neighbors such as Frontenac and Des Peres. Starting our own fire department was actually a recommendation of a consultant hired in 2005. Our building inspector is the retired battalion chief of a large fire district, who would be in a perfect position to help set up a new or combined fire department. 

DEER: There was a work session of the board of aldermen on Monday October 21 from 5:30 to 7:30 concerning the Deer Task Force Report. The idea was for the four aldermen who were not on the Deer Task Force to ask about the recommendations in the report. It did not quite turn out that way. Task Force Chairman Bill Kuehling asked for questions from the other four aldermen who were not on the Deer Task Force. Nancy Avioli and I had our copies of the report filled with Post-Its and marked up with highlighters. Both of us had a lot of questions. However, Alderman Steve Fons got to go first. His first two questions were so rambling that Mayor Dalton decided that instead of us asking random questions (or in Steve’s case making statements), we would go through the report and try to gain a consensus, a favorite pastime of the mayor that usually involves taking votes in the off-the-record work sessions. 

(By the way…I’d give you a link to the city’s website so you could read the entire report but, unfortunately, it is not posted!)

No one had a problem with the first statement on the report: Deer should continue to be part of the fauna in Town and Country. 

The next sections got Fons going. They read: “No homeowner and their property should be unduly negatively impacted by deer.” And, “Currently in parts of Town and Country homeowners are being unduly negatively impacted by over population of deer.” 

Steve stated that actual police reports prove that deer are not a public safety problem in Town and Country. He claimed that there are only a few actual police traffic accident reports on file each year involving car-deer crashes. He chose to ignore the additional reports compiled by the police, which include dead deer with broken legs on the sides of roads, which the police count as deer-car crashes, even if drivers do not stop and call police. Police statistics show that deer-car crashes have been increasing 0.8% annually and now represent 3.3% of all traffic accidents in Town and Country. 

Alderwoman Nancy Avioli quickly shut Steve up. “I grew up in a small town of 5,000 and everyone knew that deer being in town was dangerous!” That shut him up. If I had said something like that, it would have been the start of an exchange of sarcastic quips crossing the room for 5 minutes. 

This also got the mayor to refocus us toward recommendations and not statements from the Task Force. 

The first two recommendations included the city needing to have a deer management program (you want to get deer out of blue collar positions and into management) and to give a city staff person deer management responsibilities.

The next recommendations got me going as we appeared ready to start throwing money into a hole. “3. The City immediately retain the services of professional wildlife consultant.” 
Aldermen Kuehling said he thought it was important to get opinions that were not from the Missouri Department of Conservation (MDC).

That did bring my ire up. During this entire deer debate, every time I consulted the MDC website for deer information, called or e-mailed them, I received what I found to be objective credible information. The information was also free. I asked Bill if he had ever had any experience with MDC that was not professional or that he had ever received anything but excellent advice. He admitted that he had only good experience and information from the staff at MDC, but that we needed our own consultant, “just in case.”

How many experts are out there who know about performing field sterilization operations on deer? I’d say only the contractor we hired would be an expert on that. Instead of hiring a separate contractor as a consultant (if they vote to spend money on the field operations), why not use the Department of Conservation and the people hired to do the operations as our experts and save some money? 

“Surgical sterilization be vigorously pursued.” That was the recommendation. At $1,000 a deer! YIKES! They want to do 100 deer in the first year and another 100 in the second year. Bill Kuehling said it was front-loading the program and, after sterilizing 200 deer, the increase of the herds would be slowed. I asked if it wasn’t true that of the few times a number of does were operated on in the field, there was a 15% mortality rate. As a side comment, I mentioned for all the deer proponents in the crowd, that seemed to be a terrible way for an animal to die…to wander around with a post-op infection before dying. Bill Kuehling agreed with the 15% number. But standby, Ald. Fred Meyland-Smith who was sitting next to Bill, looked like a kid in the classroom who knew the answer. He was squirming around, tugging on Bill Kuehling’s sleeve and saying he had the answer. Fred said it was 5% in the latest study. 

Of course, my next concern is how wise is it to spend $1,000 to remove deer’s ovaries only to have the deer hit by a car 3 days later? 

$$$$$ Nancy Avioli and I then asked where the heck was the $100,000 coming from in the budget? Here is a response that surprised me and a number of other folks. Bill Kuehling mentioned that deer do damage trees and plant life in our parks and perhaps we should look at using some of the 1 cent Parks and Storm Water sales tax money for the deer management. The mayor indicated that was not such a good idea. The bonds to pay off the purchase of park property do not expire until late 2011 and that is where most of the sales tax money is going. Since almost all the money is going into Parks, the folks on the Public Works Commission are digging in to fight for funds for storm water projects after the Park bonds are paid off.

GUNS VS. ARROWS: Next was the statement that “Lethal means must be used to reduce the deer herd until sterilization has an impact.” The proposal is for no archery. They just want wintertime feed bait stations with sharpshooters waiting. I brought up the fact that some residents in neighborhoods with less than one acre lots (like Mason Valley) were concerned over firearms and would prefer bow kills. 

This caused Alderwomen Lynn Wright to speak up several times about how gruesome it was for deer to be killed by bow and how you should not make residents watch deer die. Of course, if you set up a feed bait station in the middle of 5 or 10 acres, no one except those involved would be watching the death of deer. Also, experts claim bow shots at baited targets result in a 90% effective rate in dropping the deer immediately. Bill Kuehling mentioned that bow hunting was not as cost effective (kills per time) as were guns. He failed to mention that bow groups would do it for FREE!   I have always found FREE is pretty cost effective.  He is right that firearms are the most effective and most humane way to kill deer, but I think bow hunting should be on the table for neighborhoods that prefer its use. 

FEEDING BANS: The Task Force, with the recommendation of the police chief, earlier had decided not to request a deer feeding ban. They have reversed themselves on this issue due to subdivision residents’ complaints regarding deer-feeding neighbors. The complaint is that the deer have made trails by daily going to the feeders’ homes, leaving neighbors’ yards covered in feces. Good point. Bill Kuehling thought the feeding ban needed some tweaking to allow people with large acreage the ability to feed deer if they want to, if this doesn’t impact neighbors. I personally don’t have a problem with that because if someone has property the size of a farm…they could keep the deer out of others’ subdivisions. I also have a problem telling someone they can’t do something on their property…however I have no problem saying it if the action adversely effects others. 

DEER II: Before Monday’s Board of Aldermen meeting, we spent another 45 minutes talking about deer. There was a big push to hire a “wildlife consultant.” The consultant’s role would be to take the Deer Task Force’s proposal to the Missouri Department of Conservation to see if they had any objections. 

Now at the October 20 meeting, Chairman Bill Kuehling stated that to have any sharpshooter program to reduce deer in 2009 the city had to have something in place by March 1 as the bait food areas are only effective during winter months. Now it appears as if other board members want to take a time out and spend another 2 months advertising, interviewing and hiring a consultant. Ald. Benigas was rather clear that he did not believe MDC policy makers would speak to us without a consultant. My position is to see how far we can go without the consultant. I think the people at MDC might surprise us. 

Originally the Task Force promised a report by the end of August. I always felt if they delivered it on time it would still be too late for anything to happen in the 2009-2010 winter. They didn’t deliver it when they promised it. Instead it was submitted 2 months late. It will be another 6 weeks before much is done. I don’t see anything happening to deer until 2010. 

I WONDER: At the October 20 meeting, Mayor Dalton kept bringing up the need for a consensus of the citizens; and he mentioned at least three times how, according to the survey done in August, 67% of residents were against killing deer. He was eventually corrected by Bill Kuehling who stated that 67% favored using contraceptive drugs to control deer. Contraceptive drugs are not even an option. Actually according the survey results, 56% of the residents want deer killed by bow and arrow. The Task Force is not even considering allowing bow and arrow killing to be used. While I know rifle killing is the most humane, if the mayor is concerned with the wishes of the people, he would be pushing to have a combination of bow and rifle used in thinning the herd. 

What I’m wondering is…perhaps the mayor is staying out of this fray the best he can, straddling the fence. After all, there is an election this April. I would not be surprised if he suggests a referendum on the issue in the April election, which would remove the issue from the campaign allowing a candidate to say that we need to see the results from the referendum before deciding what to do. 

I had always said I’d rather see a referendum than another survey. I voted against spending the money for the August survey. The money was spent. I don’t know what good spending the money for a non-binding referendum in April is after getting the scientific survey results. 

LET’S GO BACK TO GENERAL ANIMAL HOSPITAL STARRING NURSE PIGGY AND DOCTOR KERMIT THE FROG: Get a load of this. Steve Fons suggested that to save money for doing the field sterilization operations the city should find newly graduated vets and hire them cheaply to do field sterilizations after they practice on some dead deer first. Remember how Fred Meyland-Smith was claiming the mortality rate of deer lucky enough to have field surgery is only 5%? Want to see that figure go up? Buy into Fons’s plan. I am telling you…you cannot make this stuff up. 

SURPRISE! Here is what we did learn during the recent deer meetings. The budget process is a little secretive as the mayor and staff prepare the 2009 budget for later approval by the Board of Aldermen. We did learn the only recommended personnel addition for 2009 is that of a facility manager. The unused $1.3 million addition to the Longview farmhouse, known officially as the “Conference Center” and to some as the “Glass Doublewide,” has no one to operate it. I’m waiting to see if we get a manager who will do booking and other administrative chores or a manager who keeps the bathrooms clean, sweeps up and locks up after events.

Regardless, the Conference Center has been a great example of bad planning. The building is not planned to be used for at least 6 months after the ribbon cutting. They have no idea how to manage it. The fire marshal has given an occupancy rating of 100 people for the entire building. So, let’s say events for 100 people are planned. Figure two people per car. That requires 50 parking spaces just for the Conference Center. The entire park has only 48 parking spaces. Where will the park users park? The main idea of the having a park is for people to use the park. It appears we are jeopardizing that by not having a place for park patrons to park.

A perfect example was this weekend use at the park on November 1 and 2.  On Sautrdauy the parking lot was at 3:45 on a sunny day was 80% full.  On Sunday at the same time the parking lot was over 100% full with park patrons parking in non-spaces along the curbs and by the addition.  There were no birthday parties or special functions.  Luckily our $1.3-plus million Conference Center was sitting empty.  If there had been a function there…not only would there have been no place to park…there would have been plenty of upset people. 

MEAN TO PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES:  The design of the Conference Center amazes me.  The handicapped parking spaces on the upper level are in front of glass building.  For a person with a cane, walker or wheelchair…they can not take the shortest route to the building.  No..no…they get to go against oncoming traffic entering the park in the traffic lane well past the conference center to a cut out. Then they get to reverse their course and go back the way they just came on a brick walkway…that should be plenty exciting during the winter with melts and refreezes.  Brick especially on inclines always give such great traction when wet or icy.     

$3,250 Shelves: On the warrant list of bills to be paid given to the Board of Aldermen at the October 27 meeting for approval was an item for $3,250 shelf at the Longview Farm House garage. Wow, I don’t ever remember seeing shelving at Home Depot or Lowe’s in the $3,000 range. I went to see the shelving and discovered it was a permanent built-in set of cabinets and drawers. 

Now sometimes it takes a while for the light bulb to go off over my head. But after seeing a request for $250,000 in repairs to the Longview Farm House sent to the Public Works Commission in a long-range building report just weeks after the ribbon cutting at the house…I think I’m getting some illumination. 

The costs of the Longview project are being artificially kept low. I’m told the construction cost was just $1.2 million…but wait, that did not include the $100,000 architect’s fee. Okay so that is $1.3 million. Then there is the report for the new roof, windows, tuck pointing and siding for $250,000. Now I learn such things as built-in cabinets, furnishings (tables and chairs) and all the office equipment for the park department are being added on top of that. Let me kindly advise you …this is no $1.2 million Glass Doublewide project. (In the Wednesday, Oct. 28 West County Journal the city gave the figure of $1.15 million. Funny, on Monday I was told it was $1.2 million and the admission was made that it did not include the architect’s fee. The city budgeted $1.6 million for the project according to past budgets. I love this floating number. One day it costs this much and the next day it costs that much.)

Well, that’s it…the end of this current ramble.  
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